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On 7 April 2004 the Foreshore and Seabed Bill was introduced in Parliament.  While it is little over a fortnight since that day, time has passed rapidly as we have received the wisdom of our people’s response to the Bill.

I have attended hui in Tokoroa, Mangakino, Whanganui, Foxton, Levin, Otaki, Waitara, New Plymouth and Palmerston North.  We have been flooded with faxes, emails, phone calls, and more than a few tears.  To a person the response has unanimously opposed the Bill.  Among the reasons stated are the following:

· Kaumatua have claimed their customary rights are from mana atua, mana tupuna and mana whenua: no Crown can give us these rights (the policy states that that those who believe they have a right may seek a declaration from the Court);

· Lawyers have told us the process for extinguishing customary rights breaches the rules of law and international human rights standards;

· Pakeha have told us that since the Magna Carta of 1215 the common law has protected the property rights of British citizens and that protection was guaranteed to tangata whenua by Te Tiriti o Waitangi.  This Bill is in breach of both.

· The Court of Appeal (quoting the Privy Council) told us “it cannot be too solemnly asserted that native property over land is entitled to be respected and cannot be extinguished (‘at least in times of peace’) otherwise than by consent of the owners.  At the hui people have asked are we now at war? 

· Kuia have told us that we have never excluded others from our customary lands, providing wahi tapu is respected and natural resources are not damaged or depleted.  The myth that Maori would restrict access to the foreshore is debunked by an understanding of kaitiakitanga;

· Claimants have told us that all they had asked for was that due process be allowed to occur.  The proposals take away the rights of iwi, hapu or whanau to have claims over the foreshore and seabed heard in the Maori Land Court – as recommended by the Court of Appeal. 

· Descendants of raupatu land have told us that the requirement for iwi or hapu to prove that they had exercised their customary rights continuously since 1840 has made their access to equal rights impossible;

· Human rights advocates have told us that the Bill is inescapably and fundamentally discriminatory because the adverse impact falls only on Maori.  By referring to ‘public foreshore’ the Bill excludes areas that are already privately owned, most of them in non-Maori hands; and legally divides the small coastal strip and sea from the rest of whenua, which has been guarded and cared for by tangata whenua.

The proposed legislation sets in place a decoupling of our customary rights from our ancestral connection.  In other words, it suggests customary use can be demonstrated without being connected to whakapapa.  My old people told me that the exercise of customary rights and collective ownership is inherently linked to the rights and responsibilities of being part of a whanau or hapu.  

The questions the people have asked of me are:

· How can we be tangata whenua when the last piece of customary land that we have left is being removed?

· What hope is there for tangata whenua when only a small number of Maori MPs uphold tikanga?

· What does this Bill mean for our ongoing relationship with the Crown?

· Am I prepared to make a mark in the sand, to be on the public record?

I believe my role in this debate is to show leadership in the decisions for generations to come. 

